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Introduction 
 
This report accompanies the pieces of work produced during phase 2.1 of the AHP Operational 
Measures project; AHP Operational Measures Dataset and Consultation Feedback. 
 
http://www.isdscotland.org/Products-and-Services/Data-Definitions-and-References/Allied-Health-
Professionals-National-Dataset/_docs/AHP-Operational-Measures-Dataset-v1.pdf 
 
http://www.isdscotland.org/Products-and-Services/Data-Definitions-and-References/Allied-Health-
Professionals-National-Dataset/_docs/Consultation-Feedback-v1.xls 
 
This document will briefly explain how these documents were produced and will act as a base 
document against which the Business Lead and the Project Sponsor will determine the overall 
success of phase 2.1 of the project. 
 
Phase 2.1 Scope 
 
Phase 2.1 of the project has taken place between November 2016 and July 2017 and has 
concentrated on the following phase 2 objective; 
 
Complete the assessment of how fit for purpose the dataset is across the AHP professions 
(especially targeting those professions not involved in Phase 1) in order to achieve the agreed 
AHP Operational Measures dataset, including specification of full dataset definitions and guidance. 
 
Stakeholders 
 
Phase 2.1 of the project has been led by the Strategic Development area of ISD, with support and 
advice from ISDs two AHP advisors, Data Management team and under the guidance of the AHP 
Operational Measures Steering Group. 
 
The project has involved working closely with a wide range of stakeholders to capture feedback on 
the dataset and associated definitions. This has included all AHP professions and associated 
service / IT / ehealth staff, in as many board and social care areas as possible. 
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Phase 2.1 Methodology 
 
The following steps have been taken to produce the end product of a final AHP Operational 
Measures Minimum dataset (with definitions and guidance) and a consultation response document; 
 

1. Dataset alignment 

2. Definitional workshops 

3. Dataset consultation 

4. Production of final dataset (including guidance document) and consultation response 

Dataset Alignment 

 
Based on the data outputs from phase 1, it was recognised that further development during phase 
2 would be required to define the underlying, associated dataset and the list of data items to be 
collected.  Additionally, the dataset would need to have accompanying data specifications and 
definitions to ensure consistency in data collection across NHS boards / partnerships, AHP 
Professions and with other national datasets (we have looked at alignment with District Nursing 
(CHAD), Intermediate Care, SAS- Unscheduled Care and Mental Health (CHAD)).  
 
To achieve this, Data Management colleagues undertook a dataset alignment exercise to look at 
all data items and this involved creating a document that included each data item and for each data 
item included the following; 
 

• Mandatory status 

• Definition 

• Common Names 

• Format 

• Field Length  

• Recording Guidance 

 
The project team then went over all data items for points of clarity and made revisions based on 
the phase 1 feedback.  The project team were then left with a dataset document that they were 
happy to take to the definitional workshops for further discussion / clarity.  The team decided the 
following five data items were in need of the most clarification and were the main focus of the 
workshops; 
 

• AHP Clinical Specialty 

• Aim of Episode of Care 

• Complexity 

• Source of Referral 

• Joint / Assisted Contact 

Definitional Workshops 

 
To gain as much feedback as possible, it was agreed that definitional workshops should be held 
throughout Scotland to capture feedback on the data items from as many AHP professions as 
possible.  In addition to AHP professionals, colleagues working with AHP data were also invited to 
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give their input into the viability of a minimum dataset collection for AHPs, these colleagues 
included information managers, service managers and ehealth. 
 
To gain wide geographical representation, six workshops were held throughout Scotland in the 
following locations; 
 

• Glasgow 

• Edinburgh 

• Aberdeen 

• Inverness 

• Perth 

• Kilmarnock 

 
In total, approximately 173 delegates, 130 of them AHPs (with representatives from all 
professions), attended the six events, giving the project team a massive amount of useful and 
constructive feedback on the various data items.   
 
After the conclusion of the workshops, all feedback was scrutinised by the project team and the 
dataset updated based on the comments and suggestions made.  For example, there was broad 
consensus on four of the data items, however, feedback was less consensual on the data item 
‘Complexity’.  Although a number of delegates acknowledged the benefit of having some sort of 
‘Complexity’ measure as this would show the value of their work and show change over time, the 
majority of delegates agreed that the proposed format was not useful as it was too subjective, too 
politically sensitive and inconsistent and therefore, open to misinterpretation and misuse resulting 
in poor quality, non-usable data.  In light of this the project team and the AHP Steering Group 
made the decision to remove the ‘Complexity’ data item from the current dataset, although this 
may be revisited in future. 

Production of AHP Operational Measures Dataset 

 
Once all comments and feedback had been taken account of and a final consultation document 
produced, the document was sent out to all those who attended the workshops and other AHP 
related contacts.  The consultation was sent out and placed on the ISD website on 18th May 2017 
and ran for just over four weeks, closing on 16th June 2017.  An incredible 122 individual and 
grouped team/board responses were received, one of the highest response rates known of for an 
ISD consultation. 
 
AHPs and service / data colleagues were asked to comment on all items in the dataset and asked 
if they currently collect such information and if so, how it was collected.  Additional ideas were also 
suggested and discussed by AILP leads, AHP directors and the Scottish Government and their 
input was also taken into consideration. All comments and feedback were scrutinised by the AHP 
Project Team and the dataset updated appropriately where necessary to produce a final draft 
dataset (AHP Operational Measures Dataset_v1.0 (&v1.1).  The Consultation Feedback v1.0 
document was also produced, providing a summary of feedback to the questions and points made 
by respondents.   
 
Results- Final Dataset & Feedback for Publication Documents 
 
The AHP Operational Measures dataset and consultation feedback documents were approved by 
the AHP Operational Measures Steering Group ahead of publication. The project now moves on to 
phase 2.2 which will run between August 2017 and April 2018 and the dataset will be used as a 
base for discussions with partner sites and test data extraction.  The phase 2.2 objectives are as 
follows; 
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• To investigate further the feasibility of capturing the dataset from existing local systems by 

extending the sample data brought into ISD from NHS Lothian and NHS Forth Valley, working 

with additional health boards and health & social care partnerships to extend the coverage of 

our sample to a broader representation of AHP care providers and associated IT systems 

across Scotland; 

• Based on preferred analytics discussed with the steering group and AHPs and in line with 

refinements made to the Operational Measures KPIs, produce individual visualisations relating 

to participating board / partnership data for review and development; 

• Develop a report with a range of options for proposed ISD support to further develop AHP data 

collection in 2017/18 to 2018/19 to support recommendations and provide data in support of 

the newly published Active and Independent Living Program (AILP). 

The following boards have agreed to work with us during phase 2.2; 
 

• NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde 

• NHS Grampian 

• NHS Western Isles (fully integrated) 

• Scottish Ambulance Service 

• NHS Ayrshire & Arran 

• NHS Forth Valley 

• NHS Lothian 

 
We are currently in discussions with the following partnerships regarding their participation; 
 

• West Dunbartonshire HSCP  

• Bon Accord Care  

• South Ayrshire HSCP  

• Falkirk HSCP   

• East Lothian HSCP  

 
 


